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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed May 2, 2013.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained an injury

arising out of and in the course of his employment.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

injury on January 3, 2012.  The claimant proved he was
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entitled to temporary total disability benefits from January

4, 2012 until a date yet to be determined.  

I.  HISTORY

Russell G. Moore, now age 59, testified that he became

employed with Hytrol Conveyor Company in 1972.  It was noted

in January 1989, “Russell is complaining of a slight

dizziness sensation.  It is more of a fullness in the eye,

sinus area when he moves.  Light headed sensation lasting

about 20-30 seconds, and it is mostly associated with

movement.  Exam is normal.  Suggested:  Dimetapp to help the

sensation and watch for 4-5 days.”  It was reported in

January 2006, “Russell is a bit more worried than he usually

is, he is worried about his labs, and he [is] worried about

his having an aneurysm.”  The claimant was assessed with

“Hyperlipidemia.”  

It was noted in January 2007, “Felt light-headed last

week went to Emerson and his son checked it B/P 165/115.” 

The claimant was assessed with “Hypertension.”  The claimant

was assessed with “HTN - controlled” on October 31, 2011. 

The claimant was prescribed “Lisinopril 20mg #180 one PO BID

with 1 refill called to Parker Road Walmart per Barbara.”    
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The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on January 3, 2012.  The claimant testified that he

arrived at work at approximately 6:00 a.m.  The claimant

described his daily routine: “I would go in, I had my

medicine with me, and I’d get something to drink and sit

down and take my medicine, and then, if it was time to clock

in, well, I’d clock in or do that in the cafeteria.”  The

claimant described his medication as “Blood-pressure

medicine.  I had B-12 tablets you put underneath your

tongue.”  The claimant testified, however, that he could not

recall whether or not he took his medication on January 3,

2012.  The claimant testified that he did not recall feeling

ill on January 3, 2012.  Bill Hutchinson, a co-worker,

testified regarding the claimant, “He acted like he didn’t

feel good that morning.”  Mr. Hutchinson testified that the

claimant did not tell him he had failed to take his

medication.  Mark Hodge, another co-worker, testified that

the claimant told him that day he did not feel well.      

Johnny Tackett testified that he began working for

Hytrol Conveyor Company, through a temporary employment

agency, on January 3, 2012.  Johnny Tackett testified that

the claimant was training him that day, and that he was
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helping the claimant load and transport heavy carts.  Mr.

Tackett testified, “When I first got there, everything

seemed fine, you know.  He was talking to me normal and

everything else.”  Mr. Tackett testified, “We had pushed a

cart over to some channel to load onto a cart and we got the

cart pushed over there up to.  I got on one side of the cart

and he got on the other, and then, just all of a sudden he

said that he was sorry if he went out on me today, or what

he said, ‘I’m sorry if I go out on you.’  And you know, I

didn’t - you know, I thought that he meant that he had to

leave or something, and I actually kind of chuckled about

it.  And then, I mean it wasn’t just a few seconds later and

it was like the lights went out upstairs and he just started

falling backwards....He fell and hit the hard - and hit the

ground - the concrete hard....He smacked his head hard on

the concrete.”      

A company chart note dated January 3, 2012 indicated,

“Passed out in shop.  S: Told fellow employee that he felt

like he could pass out and just fell straight backwards. 

Told fellow employees he had left B/P meds in daughter’s car

and had not taken them today....P: Transported to St.

Bernard’s ER per Emerson ambulance.”  Johnny Tackett
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testified on cross-examination, “I can remember he said he

forgot to take something, but it’s been over a year ago

now.”  

The claimant testified that he did not remember falling

at work on January 3, 2012.  The claimant was admitted to

St. Bernards Medical Center on January 3, 2012.  A CT of the

claimant’s head was taken on January 3, 2012, with the

following conclusion: “Diffuse subarachnoid hemmorrhage. 

Small epidural or subdural hematoma.  No significant mass

effect or midline shift.  Fracture through the base of the

skull mastoid air cell region.  This is not well visualized

on noncontrast head CT.  Right occipital skull fracture.”  A

CTA of the claimant’s head and neck was performed on January

3, 2012, with the conclusion, “No aneurysm detected.”  An x-

ray of the claimant’s chest was taken on January 3, 2012:

“The heart is normal in size.  The lungs are relatively

clear.  No effusion or infiltrate.  CONCLUSION: No acute

process.”  

The claimant was discharged from St. Bernards Medical

Center on January 11, 2012:

Mr. Russell is a 57-year-old male who, on
01/03/2012, was complaining of dizziness, stated
by his coworkers, and then he was found
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unconscious, lying on his back.  The patient does
not remember what happened.  He was brought to the
emergency room where he was examined and
evaluated.  A computed tomography(CT) scan of the
cervical spine was negative for fracture. 
Computed tomography(CT) angiogram of the head and
neck was negative for aneurysm.  Computed
tomography (CT) scan of the temporal bone
demonstrated a fracture of the right temporal
bone, which extended posteriorly from the external
auditory canal through the mastoid and into the
right temporal bone, right occipital bone and left
occipital bone.  A computed tomography (CT) scan
of the head demonstrated a diffuse subarachnoid
hemorrhage, small epidural or subdural hematoma
with no significant mass effect or midline shift,
fractures to the base of the skull, mastoid
air cell region, which was not well visualized on
computed tomography (CT) scan of the head.  Due to
these findings, Dr. Cortez was consulted on this
case....

The patient was discharged to Health South.  A
follow-up appointment was scheduled with Ricardo
Cortez, M.D., for 6 weeks, with a magnetic
resonance imaging (MRI) of the brain, with and
without contrast, prior to the appointment.
He was instructed to follow up with his primary
care physician.

The discharge diagnosis was “Right temporal bone

fracture.”

A chart note dated February 9, 2012 indicated, “Still

with some vertigo with rising.  Trouble making decisions. 

In Speech Therapy at HealthSouth.”  The claimant was

assessed with “Vertigo/HTN/Indecisiveness.”  An MRI of the

claimant’s brain was taken on February 10, 2012, with the
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impression, “Changes most consistent with hemorrhagic

contusion with adjacent edema involving the right temporal

lobe.  Fluid present throughout the right mastoid air cells

compatible with history of prior fracture.  Resolution of

subdural hematoma.  Evidence of prior hemorrhagic contusion

involving the left parieto-occipital lobe.  Continued

followup exams recommended to document stability or

resolution of the findings in the right temporal lobe.”    

Dr. Ricardo Cortez reported on February 14, 2012:

Mr. Moore is a 58-year-old male, whom I initially
saw as an inpatient.  He was found unconscious at
work after suffering, what sounded like, a
seizure.  The CT scan of the head demonstrated a
hemorrhage in the right temporal lobe as well as a
basilar skull fracture.  I admitted him for
observation and he was discharged on Day 8.  The
circumstances surrounding his injury were
suspicious to me and I ordered an MRI of the brain
to further evaluation (sic) his episode of loss of
consciousness.  He comes in today to followup
those results.  He previously had a CT angiogram
of his head, which was read as unremarkable for
any vascular malformation.  Since his discharge he
has had no further episodes of loss of
consciousness, seizure, or any drainage from his
ear.  In fact, he seems to have returned to
normal.  He had an MRI of the brain done, which
demonstrated changes consistent with a hemorrhagic
contusion with adjacent edema.  This was
persistent fluid noted in the mastoid air cells.

ASSESSMENT: I have recommended continued followup
to document resolution of the findings in the
right temporal lobe.  When I review the MRI I am
concerned about the continued persistence of edema
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surrounding the area of previous injury.  I am
still suspicious that there may be some underlying
lesion such as a vascular malformation or tumor,
which may have hemorrhaged causing him to have his 
episode of loss of consciousness.  As such, I am
going to order a PET scan of his brain to further
evaluate this area to help rule out tumor.  If it
is unremarkable then we will discuss the potential
necessity for an angiogram.  However, I am going
to hold off on this until the PET scan is done. 
The other choice would be to continue to observe
this over time.  He understands this and will
undergo the PET scan.  He will return to see me
when the study is done.

A CT of the claimant’s head was performed on February

20, 2012, with the conclusion, “Edema in the right temporal

lobe due to previous hemorrhagic condition.  No acute

hemorrhage seen.”  An EEG was done on February 20, 2012,

with the conclusion, “Normal routine awake, drowsy, and

asleep EEG.  No evidence of ongoing paroxysmal activity to

suggest a seizure disorder which remains the clinical

diagnosis.  Clinical correlation is recommended.”  

A whole-body PET scan with CT fusion was done on March

1, 2012, with the following conclusion: “1.  Decreased

activity in the right temporal lobe, consistent with edema

secondary to hemorrhage or contusion.  No neoplasm detected

in the brain.  2.  No evidence of malignancy is seen in the

remainder of the exam that covers the skull to mid thighs.”  
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The claimant followed up with Dr. Cortez on March 6,

2012:

Mr. Moore is a 58-year-old male, whom I have seen
following for a right temporal lobe abnormality. 
In January of 2012 Mr. Moore suffered, which
sounds like, a seizure followed by a fall.  I
admitted him as a head trauma and he was diagnosed
with a right temporal lobe contusion and a basilar
skull fracture.  I followed this up with a repeat
CT scan, which demonstrated no significant
interval change, but having followed him for
persistent abnormalities and edema in the right
temporal lobe region near this injury.  I have
obtained an MRI of his brain with and without
contrast, which was negative for tumor.  However,
I recommended followup of an abnormality in his
right temporal lobe, which enhanced.  I sent him
for a PET scan and he is here to followup these
results.  He has had no further seizures.  He
states that the KEPPRA made him very sick and he
has stopped taking it.  The PET scan demonstrates
no evidence of malignancy or infection.

ASSESSMENT: I discussed this with both him and his
family at length today.  I have told him that I
would like to refer him to neurology to see if he
needs long term seizure prophylaxis and to make
recommendations as to any new medications they
might try.  However, the patient’s family is still
very concerned about the abnormality in his
temporal lobe and would like a second opinion at
an advanced tertiary care center.  I agree with
this.  I am going to refer them to University of
Arkansas for Medical Sciences for further
management.  I told them that what I would likely
do at this point would be get another MRI in six
months to make sure that the lesion is not
changing or growing and if it is not I would
likely continue to follow it.  However, they would
like a second opinion and we will make a referral
to University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences for
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further management.  They may followup with me as
needed.

    
Dr. John D. Day examined the claimant at UAMS

Neurosurgery Clinic on April 13, 2012:

He presents after a CT scan and subsequent imaging
following a fall revealed a right temporal lesion. 
This fall occurred on January 3, 2012.  He was
quite dizzy before the fall and stated that he
felt that he was going to pass out to coworkers.
He subsequently fell straight backwards and hit
the back of his head.  They were unable to get a
pulse on him at this time.  He had CPR performed
on him.  Moreover, on the ambulance ride to the
emergency department he exhibited some
seizure-like activity with his bilateral upper
extremities drawn into a flexor position....Since
the episode, he has had two additional episodes of
seizure-like activity.  These both seem to occur
when he was taking poor oral intake and was
somewhat dehydrated and had a very low blood
pressure.  He had dizziness, vertigo, some nausea
and slurred speech associated with these prior to
their onset....

IMAGING: On review of the PET scan, there is
indeed increased activity in the right temporal
lobe.  On MRI scan, this same area is visualized
on the T1 weighted images as hyperintense with
some minimal enhancement particularly along the
periphery of the lesion on the T1-weighted imaging
with contrast.  On these images this is consistent
with hemorrhage, which was likely secondary to
the fall and the skull fracture.  

ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: Mr. Moore is a very pleasant,
58-year-old male we had the pleasure of seeing in
clinic today who suffered a fall and subsequent
fracture on January 3, 2012.  It appears based on
the PET scan and MRI imaging that he had a
contusion and small hemorrhage in the right
temporal activity since then and is not currently
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taking any antiepileptic medications.  These
seizure-like activities tend to correlate when he
has episodes of low blood pressure and also
poor oral intake.  It is possible that they are
associated with some hyponatremia.  Unfortunately,
we do not have any laboratory test to support
this.  Based on the imaging, we recommend that Mr.
Moore undergo workup by a cardiologist as well
as a neurologist both for syncopal workup, as well
as workup regarding his seizures.  We also
recommend that he resume taking his Keppra as it
was previously prescribed.  He should also follow
up with his primary care provider within this week
for measurement of his serum sodium level and any
subsequent correction if necessary.  The goal is
normonatremia.  This can be achieved with salt
tablets and free water restriction....At the time
of this writing, there is no need for any followup
with us here at the neurosurgery clinic at
UAMS....

Dr. Day noted on April 13, 2012, “I personally saw and

examined Russell Moore and reviewed his imaging studies.  I

concur with the resident’s dictated note regarding the

history, findings, and treatment plan.  The MRI was reviewed

in detail.  This appears consistent with a hemorrhage at the

tip of the right temporal lobe.  I believe this was a

contrecoup-type injury.  This has a typical appearance at

this point on MRI with and without contrast.  I believe that

this will simply resolve.  There does not appear to be any

evidence to my interpretation of a neoplastic process or a

vascular malformation.  I discussed this with Mr. Moore and

his family, and they were relieved at this interpretation.”  
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Dr. Cortez corresponded with the Walmsley Law Firm on

September 11, 2012:

This letter is replying to the specific questions
directed at me from the attorney’s office.

Item 1: With regards to the significance of the
information provided on the letter, I can attach
no specific neurosurgical significance to the
information provided.  It appears that he had a
syncopal episode of some sort.  The etiology of
this is unclear.  There is some notation that the
patient had not taken some of his scheduled
medications that morning and this may have been
responsible for this.  However, again, the
etiology of this syncopal episode is unclear to
me.

Item 2: Again, I do not know what the cause of his
fall was on January 3, 2012 and I do not believe
that it was related to his work since he does not
appear to have been performing any strenuous
activity during this time.

Item 3: There is persistent abnormality in the
right temporal lobe, which continues to be
documented on an MRI on August 22, 2012.  Again, I
do not know what the cause of this is.  However,
the working diagnosis at this point it that it is
a normal appearance that would be seen after a
hemorrhagic contusion in the temporal lobe as a
result of his head injury.

Item 4: With regards to permanent consequences of
his head injury, again, I cannot predict what this
would be.  These sort of questions should be
directed towards the neuropsychologist, who I have
referred him to.

Item 5: The right temporal lobe abnormalities
should resolve over time.  However, I believe that
he will always have a persistent abnormality in
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this area, which is a normal evolution of lesion
after hemorrhagic contusion.

Item 6: Dilantin has been prescribed for Mr. Moore
as per the neurologist that I referred him to.  He
is going to continue this as specified.  Further
treatment of this will be determined by the
neurologist.

Item 7: With regards to future treatment for Mr.
Moore, I have referred him to a neuropsychologist. 
His neurosurgical issues are largely resolved and
needs no further followup with me.  I have
reviewed the records provided to me on Dr. Day’s
evaluation for him at University of Arkansas for
Medical Sciences.  He does not believe that there
is any abnormality there that would not be
unexpected after a hemorrhagic contusion.  He does
not appear to believe that there is any tumor or
vascular malformation either.  I concur with this. 

Dr. Day corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on

January 2, 2013:

In response to your letter I appreciate the
opportunity to provide answers to your questions
in written form.  If you require anything further,
please do not hesitate to contact me after
reviewing my responses.

In response to question #1: I agree that the MRI
findings, the medical history, and my examination
of Mr. Moore do not provide a medical explanation
for the cause of Mr. Moore’s fall.  Why he had a
syncopal episode I do not know. 

In response to question #2a: The reasoning behind
me labeling this a contrecoup injury is that there
appeared to be swelling over the left occipital
area in the soft tissues of the scalp.  It made
sense to me that he struck his head in this area
in the left occipital region which caused the
right temporal hemorrhage which by definition
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would make this a contrecoup type injury.  The
definition you provided from Mosby’s Medical
Dictionary, 8th Edition, 2009 is consistent with
my use of this term.  

In answer to question #2b: That is affirmative. 
My opinion is that the objective medical findings
on the MRI were a result of Mr. Moore’s blow to
his head and did not pre-exist or cause his fall.

In answer to question #3: Again, this is
affirmative.  It is my opinion within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty that Mr. Moore’s
seizures are a result of the injuries he sustained
in the fall on January 3, 2012.  

All of the above answers are my opinions with a
reasonable degree of medical certainty....         

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 7, 2013.  The

claimant’s contentions were, “1.  Claimant contends that he

was in the course and scope of his employment on January 3,

2012, when he fell from an unknown cause, which caused a

traumatic brain injury.  2.  Claimant contends that he is

entitled to payment of reasonable and necessary medical

expenses related to his injury, temporary total disability

benefits through the end of his healing period, and

permanent disability benefits.  (It is unknown at this time

whether claimant will seek rehabilitation).”  The

respondents’ contentions were, “A.  The claimant did not

sustain a compensable injury on January 3, 2012.  B.  If

compensable, the respondent is entitled to a credit for any
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benefits paid from sources other than workers’

compensation.”  

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the

issues of “compensability (temporary total and medical

benefits) and controverted attorney fees.”  

A hearing was held on March 1, 2013.  The claimant

testified that he had not returned to work.  The claimant

testified that he was taking medication to prevent seizures,

and that the medication prevented him from driving.  The

claimant testified on cross-examination that his work duties

for the respondents included driving a forklift.        

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on May 2,

2013.  The administrative law judge found that the claimant

sustained an injury arising out of and in the course of his

employment on January 3, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning January 4, 2012 until a date

to be determined.

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(Repl. 2002) provides:
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(4)(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are

those findings which cannot come under the voluntary control

of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee’s burden of proof shall be a preponderance

of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Smith v. Magnet

Cove Barium Corp., 212 Ark. 491, 206 S.W.3d 442 (1947).    

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  On January 3, 2012, the clamant sustained an

injury arising out of and in the course of his

employment[.]” The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is our duty to conduct

our own fact-finding independent of that done by an

administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark.



MOORE - G204732 17

App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full Commission makes

its own findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230,

792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  In the present matter, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury on

January 3, 2012.  The record indicates that the claimant

complained of dizziness in 1989 and light-headedness in

2007.  The claimant was assessed with hypertension in

January 2007 and was prescribed Lisinopril no later than

October 2011.  The claimant testified that he took his

prescribed medication every morning before beginning his

work duties for the respondents.

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on January 3, 2012.  The claimant began work for the

respondents at approximately 6:00 a.m. that morning, but the

claimant testified that he could not recall whether or not

he took his medication on January 3, 2012.  Johnny Tackett

was working with the claimant on January 3, 2012.  Mr.

Tackett testified, “All of a sudden [the claimant] said that

he was sorry if he went out on me today, or what he said,

‘I’m sorry if I go out on you.’” Mr. Tackett testified that
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the claimant fell backwards and struck his head on the

floor.  A January 3, 2012 chart note for the respondent-

employer indicated that the claimant had passed out and

fallen, and “Told fellow employees he had left B/P meds in

daughter’s car and had not taken them today.”  

The claimant was treated at St. Bernards Medical Center

beginning January 3, 2012.  Diagnostic testing on that date

showed findings including a subarachnoid hemorrhage which

occurred as a result of the claimant’s fall at work.  The

claimant was discharged from the Medical Center on January

11, 2012 with the diagnosis, “Right temporal bone fracture.” 

The claimant subsequently treated with Dr. Cortez and Dr.

Day.  

The respondents argue on appeal that “the claimant’s

passing out was idiopathic and personal in nature.”  An

idiopathic injury is indeed one whose cause is personal in

nature, or peculiar to the individual.  See Kuhn v. Majestic

Hotel, 324 Ark. 21, 918 S.W.2d 158 (1996); Little Rock

Convention & Visitors Bur. v. Pack, 60 Ark. App. 82, 959

S.W.2d 415 (1997).  However, injuries due to an unexplained

cause are different from injuries where the cause is

idiopathic.  ERC Contractor Yard & Sales v. Robertson, 335
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Ark. 63, 977 S.W.2d 212 (1998).  Where a claimant suffers an

unexplained injury at work, it is generally compensable. 

Little Rock Convention & Visitors Bur., supra.

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant sustained an unexplained injury at work on

January 3, 2012.  Dr. Cortez, a treating physician, reported

on September 11, 2012, “It appears that he had a syncopal

episode of some sort.  The etiology of this is unclear

[emphasis supplied].”  Dr. Day, another treating physician,

reported on January 2, 2013, “I agree that the MRI findings,

the medical history, and my examination of Mr. Moore do not

provide a medical explanation for the cause of Mr. Moore’s

fall.  Why he had a syncopal episode I do not know [emphasis

supplied].”  There are no medical opinions of record which

contradict the expert opinions of Dr. Cortez and Dr. Day,

and the Full Commission finds that the opinions of Dr.

Cortez and Dr. Day are entitled to significant evidentiary

weight.  Neither Dr. Cortez nor Dr. Day opined that the

claimant’s syncope was related to a purported failure on the

claimant’s part to take his prescribed medication on January

3, 2012.  Based on the credible reports of Dr. Cortez and

Dr. Day, there is no probative evidence of record which can
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support a theory that the claimant’s syncope on January 3,

2012 was causally related to high blood pressure or

cholesterol.  Conjecture and speculation cannot supply the

place of proof.  Dena Const. Co. v. Herndon, 264 Ark. 791,

575 S.W.2d 155 (1979).

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that sustained an

unexplained, compensable injury on January 3, 2012.  The

claimant proved that he sustained an accidental injury

causing physical harm to the body.  The accidental injury

arose out of and in the course of employment, required

medical services, and resulted in disability.  The injury

was caused by a specific incident and was identifiable by

time and place of occurrence on January 3, 2012.  The

claimant established a compensable injury by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  These objective

findings include the fracture and hematoma diagnostically

shown on January 3, 2012 and following.    

B.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.
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Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  A claimant’s healing period ends when

the underlying condition causing the disability has become

stable and if nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve the condition.  Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark.

App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  The healing period has not

ended so long as treatment is administered for healing and

alleviation of the condition and continues until the

permanent character of the injury will permit.  Arkansas

Highway & Transp. Dep’t v. McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846

S.W.2d 670 (1993).  The determination of when the healing

period ends is a question of fact for the Commission. 

Thurman v. Clarke Indus., Inc., 45 Ark. App. 87, 872 S.W.2d

418 (1994).

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant was “temporarily totally disabled

commencing January 4, 2012, and continuing through the end

of his healing period, a date to be determined.”  The Full

Commission affirms this finding.  We have found that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury on January
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3, 2012.  The claimant testified that he has been physically

unable to work since the compensable injury.  The claimant

testified that his treating physicians have prescribed post-

injury medication which has rendered him unable to drive a

motor vehicle or operate a company forklift.  

The record currently before the Commission shows that

the claimant remains within a healing period for his

compensable injury.  A CT of the claimant’s head on February

20, 2012 showed edema in the right temporal lobe.  Dr.

Cortez reported on March 6, 2012 that the claimant continued

to suffer from “persistent abnormalities and edema in the

right temporal lobe region near this injury.”  Dr. Day

stated on April 13, 2012 that the claimant continued to

suffer from a hemorrhage in the temporal lobe.  Dr. Day

opined that this condition “will simply resolve,” but Dr.

Day did not indicate in any followup reports that the

objective condition had yet resolved.  Dr. Cortez noted in

September 2012, “There is persistent abnormality in the

right temporal lobe, which continues to be documented on an

MRI on August 22, 2012.”  

There is no evidence of record demonstrating that Dr.

Cortez or Dr. Day has found that the claimant reached the
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end of his healing period for the January 3, 2012

compensable injury.  Nor is there currently any other

probative evidence of record showing that the claimant has

reached the end of his healing period, or that the claimant

is physically able to resume gainful employment.  The Full

Commission therefore finds that the claimant proved he

remained within a healing period and was totally

incapacitated from earning wages beginning January 4, 2012

until a date yet to be determined.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury on January 3, 2012.  The claimant’s

injury on January 3, 2012 was unexplained and was therefore

compensable.  The claimant proved that the medical treatment

of record following the compensable injury was reasonably

necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2002).  Based on the evidence of record

currently before us, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning January 4, 2012 until a date

yet to be determined.  The claimant’s attorney is entitled
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to fees for legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on appeal, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury on January 3, 2012, arising out of and in the course

of his employment for which he is entitled to benefits.

          My carefully conducted de novo review of this

claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant’s fall was

personal in nature, thereby making it an idiopathic fall. 

Further, conditions related to the claimant’s employment did

not contribute to the risk by placing the claimant in a

position which increased the dangerous effects of his fall. 
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Therefore, I find the claimant has failed to prove that his

fall at work on January 3, 2012, is compensable, and all

benefits associated with this claim should be denied.

          It is undisputed that on the morning of January 3,

2012, the claimant fell at work which resulted in a hematoma

and fractured skull.  It is also undisputed that the

claimant, who was 59 years old at the time of the hearing,

suffered from pre-existing high blood pressure and high

cholesterol for which he was prescribed medication. 

          The claimant testified at the hearing before the

Commission on March 1, 2013.  According to the claimant, he

began his employment for the respondent-employer in 1972. 

The claimant admitted that he had been diagnosed at the

plant clinic with high blood pressure in or around 2007,

when he became light-headed at work and had his blood

pressure checked.  The claimant denied any similar episodes

following that initial incident.

          The claimant stated that he currently takes

Lisinopril for his high blood pressure.  Although the

claimant admitted that he occasionally misses a day, he

testified that he otherwise takes his blood pressure

medicine on a fairly regular basis.  In addition, the



MOORE - G204732 26

claimant stated that he has his blood pressure checked on a

fairly regular basis.  The claimant denied that his

condition ever made him feel sick, dizzy, woozy, or like he

might pass out while on the job.  The claimant further

denied ever having missed work because of his high blood

pressure.  

          The claimant stated that he worked some eight,

some ten, and some twelve-hour days.  The claimant stated

that he began his shift at either 5:00 or 6:00 a.m. on the

morning of January 3, 2012.  He further testified that he

always arrived early, and that he would sit in the cafeteria

and take his medicine prior to beginning his shift.  The

claimant admitted that he takes cholesterol medicine in

addition to his high blood pressure medicine, and that he

did so at the time of the incident. 

          The claimant stated that he had been off of work

two weeks prior to the incident of January 3, 2012.  The

claimant further stated that the only thing he remembered

clearly about that day was making a work-related phone call

to his supervisor prior to the event.  The claimant admitted

and agreed that his memory had been affected by the incident
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of January 3, 2012.  The claimant described his memories of

the morning in question as “vague and foggy.”  

          The claimant could not recall feeling ill on the

morning of January 3, 2012.  Furthermore, the claimant

testified that he had been working alone that morning until

the arrival at around 8:00 a.m. of a new employee that he

was to train.

          On cross-examination, the claimant agreed that he

had done nothing on the morning of January 3, 2012, that was

extraordinary or particularly difficult.  He stated, rather,

that he had been engaged in his regular work duties until

the time that the employee-in-training, Johnny Tackett,

arrived.

          Mr. Tackett testified at the hearing before the

commission.  Mr. Tackett verified that he had not met the

claimant prior to the morning of January 3, 2012, which was

his first day on the job.  According to Mr. Tackett, he

arrived at work that morning at 7:00 a.m., at which time he

had a thirty minute orientation.  Mr. Tackett later amended

his testimony to reflect that he arrived at 7:30 that

morning, and was with the claimant from around 8:00 to 8:45

a.m.  Mr. Tackett stated that the claimant spent the first
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fifteen to twenty minutes explaining paperwork and

instructing him on the computer.  According to Mr. Tackett,

the claimant appeared to be “fine” at first.  Further, Mr.

Tackett testified that on the morning in question, he did

not notice any change in the claimant prior to the incident. 

Having had an opportunity to reflect since that time,

however, Mr. Tackett stated that he realizes now that the

claimant’s speech had become “froggy,” his mouth appeared to

be dry, and his lips were turning purple prior to the event. 

Mr. Tackett, who has CNA training, said that the claimant

had mentioned having failed to take something that morning,

but he could not specifically recall what the claimant told

him he had forgotten to take.  Upon having his memory

refreshed, Mr. Tackett stated that he believed the claimant

had told him that he had forgotten to take some kind of

medication that morning.   

          Mr. Tackett initially stated that they had been

pushing carts the distance of approximately 150 yards for

about 45 minutes prior to the incident.  Mr. Tackett

described this activity as strenuous, and he stated that it

was continuous.  On cross-examination, however, Mr. Tackett
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remembered that they had only taken two pre-loaded carts to

the painting booth prior to the claimant’s fall.  

          Although the claimant could not recall the event,

Mr. Tackett described it as follows:

Well, we had went over to - - we had
pushed a cart over to some channel to
load onto a cart and we got the cart
pushed over there up to it. I got on one
side of the cart and he got on the
other, and then, just all of a sudden he
said that he was sorry if he went out on
me today, or what he said, “I’m sorry if
I go out on you.” And, you know, I
didn’t - - you know, I thought that he
meant that he had to leave or something,
and I actually kind of chuckled about
it. And then, I mean it wasn’t just a
few seconds later and it was like the
lights went out upstairs and he started
falling backwards. You know, I always
thought that if someone passed out, they
just went straight down, but he just
went straight back, and I was on the
other side of the cart. I lunged out
trying to grab him and was barely able
to nip the corner of his shirt and he
fell and hit the hard - - and hit the
ground - - the concrete hard.

          Mr. Tackett affirmed that there are chips, holes,

and other imperfections in the concrete floor where they

were working that day, but he denied that the cart they had

been pushing got hung or stuck on anything.  

          On cross-examination, Mr. Tackett explained that

the claimant was pushing as he was pulling the carts that
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morning. Further, Mr. Tackett clarified that the cart they

had been pushing was neither loaded nor moving at the time

of the incident.  Mr. Tackett stated that they had just

pushed a cart in front of a material bin when the claimant

fell.  He further stated that he and the claimant were

leaning on the cart immediately preceding the claimant’s

fall, and that they had not yet started loading material

onto the cart.  Mr. Tackett stated that he believed the

claimant had lost consciousness before he fell due to the

manner in which he fell.  More specifically, on cross-

examination, Mr. Tackett testified as to the specifics of

events surrounding the claimant’s fall as follows:

Q. Okay. And how long were you sitting,
slash, leaning against that cart talking
about what you were doing before you got
up and he fell?

A. Oh, I mean, it probably wasn’t - - it
was just long enough for him to say that
we were going to load those onto there,
and then, it was like, immediately after
he said - - he kind of leaned, because
we was leaned up on there with our
elbows on it, - -

Q. Okay.

A. - - and then, as soon as he got done
telling me, you know, he was pointing
his hands saying, “We’re going to load
those channels over there onto this
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cart,” and told me how many that we
needed. And then, it was like
immediately after he went back and he
kind of leaned and grabbed a-hold of the
edges and said, “I’m sorry if I go out
on you today.” And it probably wasn’t
another three seconds after that; like I
said, it was just like the lights went
out upstairs and he just started going
straight back.

Q. Okay. All right. And you believe he
was out before he fell?

A. It appeared to be, I mean, because it
was like he wasn’t - - you know, there
was no fighting back at all and just the
- - his eyes –- right before it happened
and he started going back, his eyes just
closed and then - - I mean - - 

Q. And he didn’t do anything to try to
catch himself or prevent his fall or
anything; it was - - 

A. Yeah, it was just like - -
 
Q. He just fell straight back?

A. Yes. 

          Another co-worker, Bill Hutchinson, testified that

the claimant, with whom he had worked many years, did not

appear to feel well on the morning of January 3, 2012. 

Later, Mr. Hutchinson admitted to having stated in

deposition that the claimant mentioned to him that he did

not feel well prior to his fall. 
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          Likewise, a long-time co-worker, Mark Hodge,

testified that the claimant had spoken to him prior to the

fall, and had told him that he was not feeling well. 

          Medical Clinic Manager and Nurse Practitioner for

the respondent-employer, Billie Barnes Wills, also testified

at the hearing.  According to Ms. Wills, she had observed

incidents where the claimant was non-compliant in taking his

cholesterol and his blood pressure medicine.  In addition,

Ms. Wills stated:

The one particular documentation note
that one of you gentlemen pointed out
earlier about that actually Dr. Lee made
a note in here, “Patient needs to be
more compliant with blood pressure
medicine and cholesterol medicine.”

          Ms. Wills cited over a dozen documented incidents

between 2007 and 2011 where the claimant’s recorded blood

pressure was above normal.  Ms. Wills further testified that

upon learning that his LDL’s, or bad cholesterol, was too

high, the claimant was hesitant to take medication for this

condition.  Thus, this condition was left untreated for

approximately five years after it was diagnosed. 

          Ms. Wills confirmed that her medical notes from

January 3, 2012, reflect that the claimant told fellow

employees prior to his fall that he felt like he could “pass
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out,” and that he had left his blood pressure medicine in

his daughter’s car and had not taken it that day. 

Consistent with Ms. Wills’ testimony is a  report from the

Hytrol clinic dated January 3, 2012, which reflects the

following:

Told fellow employee that he felt like
he could pass out and just fell
backwards. Told fellow employees he had
left BP meds in daughter’s car and had
not taken them today.

          Further lab results dated January 31, 2012, showed

that the claimant’s LDL levels were out of range at 228.  

          The claimant’s daughter, Micah Pruitt, testified

before the commission.  According to Ms. Pruitt, the

claimant had left his blood pressure medicine in her car on

Christmas Eve, and had come back to get it “several days

later.”  Ms. Pruitt further testified that the claimant has

his prescriptions filled three months at a time.  Therefore,

the fact that he left his medication in her car would not

have necessarily meant that he had none at home to replace

it.  Ms. Pruitt stated that she considered her father to be

“very healthy” prior to the incident of January 3, 2012. 

Therefore, she was shocked upon learning that the incident

had occurred.   
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          The claimant’s wife, Deborah Moore, also testified

before the commission on his behalf.  According to Mrs.

Moore, the claimant’s health had been generally “good” prior

to January 3, 2012.  Further, Mrs. Moore stated that the

claimant “always” took his medicine, then added, “I mean,

when I saw him.”  Mrs. Moore explained that the claimant

took his medication bag with him to work each day, and that

she would observe him taking his medication early in the

morning on weekends.  Mrs. Moore denied having observed the

claimant with any health issues such as periods of dizziness

in the five years preceding his accident.

          Mrs. Moore verified that the claimant had left

some of his medication in their daughter’s car over the

course of the holiday, but she testified that he continued

to take it at home.  Mrs. Moore offered unsubstantiated

testimony that the couple’s son recovered the claimant’s

medicine bag from his vehicle on the day of the incident,

and that his blood pressure medication was in it.  

          The medical records, particularly those from the

Hytrol clinic, confirm that the claimant was diagnosed,

treated, and monitored for both high LDL levels and high

blood pressure.  The claimant’s lab results from yearly
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physicals conducted between 2002 and 2007, showed

consistently high LDL levels.  Results of a stress

echocardiogram conducted on February 20, 2007, however,

showed no evidence of obstructive coronary disease.

          Medical records dated January 3, 2012, from St.

Bernard’s Medical Center reveal that when the claimant

arrived at the emergency room that morning, he was non-

responsive to questions from emergency room staff.  Further,

emergency response staff reported that the claimant had

become unresponsive at work, and had remained so for 10

minutes.  Thereafter, the claimant had reportedly become

combative with EMS personnel.  Following a thorough

examination, to include a CT scan of the claimant’s head,

the claimant was diagnosed with syncope, skull fracture,

intracranial hemorrhage, and altered mental state from a

fall.  A CT scan of the claimant’s cervical spine, however,

showed no acute pathology.  The claimant was admitted to the

critical care unit of the hospital for observation. 

          The claimant was discharged to Health South with a

follow-up appointment scheduled in six weeks with Dr.

Cortez.  In the meantime, the claimant was to undergo an MRI

scan of his brain.  That study, which was conducted on
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February 10, 2012, as compared to the claimant’s most recent

CT scan showed changes most consistent with hemorrhage

contusion with adjacent edema involving the right temporal

lobe.  A follow-up report from Dr. Cortez dated February 14,

2012, reflects that he was concerned about an underlying

pathology, such as a tumor.  Therefore, Dr. Cortez referred

the claimant for a PET scan.  That study ruled out infection

or malignancy in the claimant’s brain.  In his follow-up

report dated March 6, 2012, Dr. Cortez wrote:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Mr. Moore is
a 58-year-old male, whom I have been
following for a right temporal
abnormality. In January of 2012 Mr.
Moore suffered, what sounds like, a
seizure followed by a fall. I admitted
him as a head trauma and he was
diagnosed with a right temporal lobe
contusion and a basilar skull fracture.
I followed this up with a repeat CT
scan, which demonstrated no significant
interval change, but having followed him
for persistent abnormalities and edema
in the right temporal lobe region near
his injury. I have obtained an MRI of
his brain with and without contrast,
which was negative for tumor. However, I
recommended followup of an abnormality
in his right temporal lobe, which
enhanced. I sent him for a PET scan and
he is here to followup these results. He
has had no further seizures. He states
that the KEPPRA made him very sick and
he has stopped taking it. The PET scan
demonstrates no evidence of malignancy
or infection.
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          Dr. Cortez informed the claimant and his family

that he would like to refer him to a neurologist for further

evaluation concerning his seizures.  The claimant requested

a second opinion, however, to address the abnormality in his

right temporal lobe.  Therefore, Dr. Cortez referred the

claimant to UAMS.  

          A UAMS Neurosurgery clinic report dated April 13,

2012, written by resident physician, Julie Dow, reflects the

following:

ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: Mr. Moore is a very
pleasant, 58-year-old we had the
pleasure of seeing in clinic today who
suffered a fall and subsequent fracture
on January 3, 2012. It appears based on
the PET scan and MRI imaging that he had
a contusion and small hemorrhage in the
right temporal lobe towards the temporal
pole. He has been exhibiting some
seizure-like activity since then and is
not currently taking any antiepileptic
medications. These seizure-like
activities tend to correlate when he has
episodes of low blood pressure and also
poor oral intake. It is possible that
they are associated with some
hyponatremia. Unfortunately, we do not
have any laboratory test to support
this. Based on the imaging, we recommend
that Mr. Moore undergo workup by a
cardiologist as well as a neurologist
both for syncopal workup, as well as for
workup regarding his seizures. We also
recommend that he resume taking his
Keppra as it was previously prescribed.
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Hopefully these will prevent any further
seizure activity. 

          In conclusion of this report, Dr. Dow advised that

the claimant follow-up with his primary care physician in

order to have his sodium level checked.  Dr. Dow stated that

a follow-up appointment with their clinic, however, was

unnecessary.  I note that Dr. John Day was the attending

physician for that visit. 

          In an addendum to the above report dated April 13,

2012, Dr. Day stated as follows:

I personally saw and examined Russell
Moore and reviewed his imaging studies.
I concur with the resident’s dictated
note regarding history, findings, and
treatment plan.
The MRI was reviewed in detail. This
appears consistent with a hemorrhage at
the tip of the right temporal lobe. I
believe this was a contrecoup-type
injury. This has a typical appearance at
this point on MRI with and without
contrast. I believe that this will
simply resolve. There does not appear to
be any evidence to my interpretation of
a neoplastic process or a vascular
malformation. I discussed this with Mr.
Moore and his family, and they were
relieved at this interpretation.

          In a letter of general concern dated September 22,

2012,  written in response to questions submitted by the

claimant’s counsel, Dr. Cortez, stated, in part, as follows:
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Item 1: With regards to the significance
of the information provided on the
letter, I can attach no specific
neurosurgical significance to the
information provided. It appears that he
had a syncopal episode of some sort. The
etiology of this is unclear. There is
some notation that the patient had not
taken some of his scheduled medications
that morning and this may have been
responsible for this. However, again,
the etiology of this syncopal event is
unclear to me.

 
Item 2: Again, I do not know what the
cause of his fall was on January 3,
2012, and I do not believe that it was
related to his work since he does not
appear to have been performing any
strenuous activity during this time.

          Likewise, in a response letter from Dr. Day dated

January 2, 2013, Dr. Day wrote:

In response to question #1: I agree that
the MRI findings, the medical history,
and my examination of Mr. Moore do not
provide a medical explanation for the
cause of Mr. Moore’s fall. Why he had a
syncopal episode I do not know.

In response to question #2a: The
reasoning behind me labeling this a
contrecoup injury is that there appeared
to be swelling over the left occipital
area in the soft tissues of the scalp.
It made sense to me that he struck his
head in this area in the left occipital
region which caused the right temporal
hemorrhage which would by definition
make this a contrecoup type injury. The
definition you provided from Mosby’s
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Medical Dictionary, 8th Edition, 2009 is
consistent with my use of this term.
 
In answer to question #2b: That is
affirmative. My opinion is that
objective medical findings on the MRI
were a result of Mr. Moore’s blow to the
head and did not pre-exist or cause his
fall.

In answer to question #3: Again, that is
affirmative. It is my opinion within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty
that Mr. Moore’s seizures are a result
of the injuries he sustained in the fall
on January 3, 2012. 

          Finally, the record contains a photograph of the

work area in which the claimant fell.  This photograph shows

no obvious holes, ridges, cracks, or uneven places in the

concrete floor onto which the claimant fell on January 3,

2012.

          It is with a certain amount of difficulty that I

find that the claimant has failed to prove the

compensability of his injury of January 3, 2012, due

primarily to the fact that I find him to be a credible

witness.  Unfortunately, the record clearly demonstrates

that the claimant’s memory of events surrounding his

accident are poor.  Therefore, the credibility of the

claimant’s testimony is diminished by virtue of his poor

memory versus a biased memory.  The remainder of the record,
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however, including the eye-witness testimony of Mr. Tackett

and the medical opinions of two specialists, establishes

that the claimant’s fall at work on January 3, 2012, was

personal in nature and that neither his work environment nor

his work activities contributed by increasing the risk of

such a fall.

          The Arkansas Supreme Court has distinguished

injuries suffered from unexplained causes and injuries

sustained from idiopathic causes.  Whitten v. Edward

Trucking Corporate Solutions, 87 Ark. App. 112, 187 S.W.3d

82 (2004).  An idiopathic fall is one whose cause is

personal in nature, or peculiar to the individual.  ERC

Contractor Yard & Sales v. Robertson, 335 Ark. 63, 977

S.W.2d 212 (1998); Kuhn v. Majestic Hotel, 324 Ark. 21, 918

S.W.2d 158 (1996); Little Rock Convention & Visitors Bur. v.

Pack, 60 Ark. App. 82, 959 S.W.2d 415 (1997); Moore v.

Darling Store Fixtures 22 Ark. App. 21, 732 S.W.2d 496

(1987).  Injuries sustained due to an unexplained cause are

different from injuries where the cause is idiopathic. ERC,

supra.  Where a claimant suffers an unexplained injury at

work, it is generally compensable.  Little Rock Convention &

Visitors Bur., supra. Because an idiopathic injury is not
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related to employment, it is generally not compensable

unless conditions related to the employment contribute to

the risk by placing the employee in a position, which

increases the dangerous effect to the fall. Id. Employment

conditions can contribute to the risk or aggravate the

injury by, for example, placing the employee in a position

which increases the dangerous effect of a fall, such as on a

height, near machinery or sharp corners, or in a moving

vehicle. Id.

          In Moore, supra, the Court of Appeals offered the

following analysis with regard to whether an on-the-job fall

will give rise to compensation:

When one suffers an injury at work, the
cause is, obviously, either known or
unknown. Larson’s treatise on workers’
compensation law states that the most
common example of a situation in which
the cause of the harm is unknown is the
unexplained fall in the course of
employment and that most courts
confronted with that situation have seen
fit to award compensation. 1 Larson, The
Law of Workmen’s Compensation, § 10.31,
at 3-87 (1985). However, injuries from
idiopathic falls do not arise out of the
employment unless the employment
contributes to the risk or aggravates
the injury by, for example, placing the
employee in a position which increases
the dangerous effect of the fall, such
as on a height, near machinery or sharp
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corners, or in a moving vehicle. Larson
§ 12.11.

The word “idiopathic” is defined in
Webster’s Third New International
Dictionary, Unabridged (1976), as (1)
peculiar to the individual, (2) arising
spontaneously or from an obscure or
unknown cause. Although the two concepts
are frequently confused, Larson says
“unexplained fall cases begin with a
completely neutral origin of the mishap,
while idiopathic fall cases begin with
an origin which is admittedly personal
and which therefore requires some
affirmative employment contribution to
offset the prima facie showing of
personal origin."  Larson § 12.11, at 3-
314.

Moore, 22 Ark. App. at 25, 732 S.W.2d at
498.

          A workers’ compensation claimant bears the burden

of proving that his injury was the result of an accident

that arose in the course of his employment, and that it grew

out of, or resulted from the employment.  Whitten Trucking,

supra; citing, Moore, supra.  “Arising out of the

employment” refers to the origin or cause of the accident

under which the injury occurred.  Whitten Trucking, supra;

see also, Little Rock Convention & Visitors Bur. supra. 

When a truly unexplained fall occurs while the employee is

on the job and performing her duties of employment, the

injury resulting therefrom is compensable. Id.  In ERC
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Contractor Yard & Sales, supra, the supreme court found that

although the claimant’s fall was caused by his alcohol

withdrawal, which was a condition personal to him, his job

requirement of working on scaffolding twelve to fifteen feet

above the ground increased the dangerous effect of the fall. 

Id.  Therefore, the court concluded that substantial

evidence supported the Commission’s finding that the workman

suffered a compensable idiopathic fall.  Id. 

          In the present claim, the claimant was clearly on

the job performing his employment duties when he fell. 

However, as in Whitten, supra, the claimant had been

diagnosed and was being treated for two different medical

conditions, high blood pressure and dangerously high LDL

cholesterol levels, neither of which were caused or

aggravated by the claimant’s employment.  Rather, the only

times that the claimant appeared to be at risk of dangerous

consequences as a result of these conditions was when he put

himself at risk by not taking his medications as prescribed. 

The record contains ample evidence to substantiate the

claimant’s noncompliance with regard to taking his

medications as prescribed.  And, notwithstanding the

claimant’s wife’s testimony that she observed him taking his
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medications on the weekends and that he took his bag of

medications with him to work each day, I note that he

testified that he took his medication in the mornings before

the start of his shift while in the cafeteria.  Therefore,

the claimant’s wife was not there on a daily basis to

monitor whether the claimant took his medications.  And,

although testimony reflects that the claimant had extra

medication which he stated he took during that time that he

admittedly left his prescription in his daughter’s car, I

note that there are several references in the record that

contradict this assertion.  For example, a report from the

Hytrol clinic dated the day of the accident reflects that

the claimant told fellow employee that he had left his blood

pressure medication in his daughter’s car and had not taken

it that day.  This is supported by Mr. Tackett’s testimony

that the claimant had told him that he had forgotten to take

“something” the morning of the accident.  It is further

supported by statements made by Dr. Cortez in his September,

2012, letter concerning notations contained within the

claimant’s medical record which indicated that the claimant

had failed to take his medication as prescribed.  Certainly,

the medical record contains references as far back as 2008
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that the claimant was told that it was imperative that he

take his medication as prescribed.  However, the fact that

following the event of January 3, 2012, the claimant stopped

taking Keppra as prescribed by Dr. Cortez without consulting

his physician first, tends to support that the claimant was

still not completely compliant when it came to his

medications.  And while the claimant’s medicine bag was

allegedly found in his car after his fall, I note that no

one witnessed him having taken his medicine that morning. 

Two of his fellow employees, however, testified that the

claimant told them on the morning of January 3, 2012, that

he was not feeling well.  In addition, Mr. Tackett was

consistent in his testimony that the claimant stated “I’m

sorry if I go out on you” to him just before he fell. 

Further, the description of the fall given by Mr. Tackett,

whom I  again note witnessed the event, strongly suggests

that the claimant lost consciousness before he fell.

          The opinions of Dr. Cortez and Dr. Day might at

first appear contradictory.  However, upon careful

consideration of both of these opinions, I find that they

are consistent in that each doctor states that he does not

know why the claimant fell.  Whereas Dr. Cortez opined,
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however, that he did not believe the claimant’s fall to be

work-related since it did not appear that he was performing

any strenuous activity during that time and  there was an

indication that he had not taken his scheduled medication

that morning, Dr. Day stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty that the claimant’s seizures “are a result

of the injuries he sustained in the fall on January 3,

2012.”   While I note that Dr. Cortez indicates that the

claimant had a seizure which caused his fall, and that Dr.

Day opined that the claimant’s current seizure activity is

the direct result of that fall, both doctors stated without

equivocation that the claimant suffered a syncopal event on

January 3, 2012, the etiology of which is still a medical

mystery.  In other words, the preponderance of the evidence

clearly demonstrates that on the morning of January 3, 2012,

the claimant passed out at work and hit his head, causing

his injury.  The question remains, therefore, whether the

claimant’s syncopal event on the morning of January 3, 2012,

was personal to him in nature, or whether it was due to a

truly unexplained cause that arose in the course of his

employment, and grew out of, or resulted from his

employment. I find that the preponderance of the evidence
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demonstrates that the claimant’s syncopal event was personal

in nature in that he had an established history of being

noncompliant with his medications, he complained to at least

two fellow employees that morning that he did not feel well,

and he was not engaged in any physical activity at the time

the event occurred.  In addition,  I find credible Mr.

Tackett’s testimony that the claimant made a reference to

passing out immediately before the event occurred. 

Moreover, while the claimant admittedly left his medication

in his daughter’s car over the holiday, I find that the

record fails to substantiate that he substituted that

medicine during any relevant time.  Therefore, I find that,

while perhaps unexplained in terms of a medical diagnosis to

date, the record contains ample evidence to substantiate

that whatever the cause of the claimant’s fall, it was

clearly not predicated by his employment duties.  Thus, the

claimant’s fall did not arise out of his employment.  The

claimant has simply failed to present sufficient evidence to

support that his fall was other than personal to him in

nature, especially given his medical conditions and history

of noncompliance with regard to taking his medication. 

Rather, the preponderance of the evidence weighs in favor of
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the claimant’s fall having been the result of his medical

conditions and his having failed to take his mediation as

prescribed on the morning of January 3, 2012, and perhaps

for several days prior to that date.  Therefore, I find that

the claimant’s fall was idiopathic.  To find otherwise would

be to shift the burden of proof from the claimant to the

respondent, which we cannot do.  

          Likewise, the claimant has failed to present

evidence that  his employment contributed to the risk or

aggravated the injury by placing the claimant in a position

which increased the dangerous effect of his fall.  The

preponderance evidence shows that the claimant was not

engaged in any strenuous physical activity, but that he was

leaning on the cart speaking with Mr. Tackett immediately

prior to his fall.  Then, according to Mr. Tackett, there

appeared to be “no fighting” the fall when the claimant lost

consciousness.  Because Mr. Tackett’s testimony is

consistent with regard to the mechanics of the claimant’s

fall, whereas the claimant denies remembering the fall, I

assign more weight to Mr. Tackett’s testimony.  Having

neither tripped nor stumbled, nor was he carrying anything

heavy at the time of the fall, I find that the claimant
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sustained injuries from an idiopathic fall on January 3,

2012, and that he has failed to prove that his employment

contributed to the risk of that fall.  Therefore, I must

respectfully dissent with the majority's award of benefits. 

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER


